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April 6, 2010
TO:		Planning, Building, & Zoning Committee
		Steve Mountsier, Chairman

FROM:	Philip Rovang, PBD Director

SUBJECT:	Proposed Endorsement for the Northeastern Illinois Regional Water Supply/Demand Plan

In January the Northeastern Illinois Regional Water Supply Planning Group (RWSPG) adopted the above report that was three years in the making.  I’ll refer to it as the Water Plan for the rest of the memo.  The area included in the Plan covered eleven counties from Lake to Boone to Kendall, and finally to Kankakee County.  The Chicago Metropolitan Agency for Planning (CMAP) was hired by IDNR to facilitate the planning process and to help insure a thorough study would be completed before the issuance of the Water Plan.

The RWSPG consisted of 35 stakeholders from across the region, including every county, representatives of municipalities and water suppliers, business representatives, utilities, and environmentalists.  Board Member Bonnie Carter was elected Chair of the Group for the last two years of the planning process. Its mission statement is:

“To consider the future water supply needs of northeastern Illinois and develop plans and programs to guide future use that provide adequate and affordable water for all users, including support for economic development, agriculture, and the protection of our natural ecosystems.”

The Water Plan itself is strictly advisory in nature.  It is addressed to IDNR and all affected local units of government, interested companies and individuals in NE Illinois.  It does not recommend changes in existing governmental structures for water supply planning and management.  Nor does it recommend capital projects to be funded.  It does not take the top down approach to water management, but does suggest some intermediate steps local municipalities and counties can take to reduce demand for water through water conservation steps.

The first part of the Water Plan summarizes what we know and don’t know about our Lake Michigan and ground water supplies and our current and future demands for water.  It gathered facts about our current consumption rates and then projected what our regional demand will be under three distinct scenarios.  The first is based on the assumption that the region will continue to consume water at the same rate it has.  The second scenario adopts a “less-resource-intensive” scenario, where everyone tries to reduce wasteful water usage both residentially and commercially.  The last scenario projected water usage on “more-resource-intensive” water usage.  That scenario assumed sprawling development in the western counties, greater use of lawn sprinklers on residential and commercial lots, and other questionable techniques.  The study was conducted by Southern Illinois University with guidance RWSPG Water Plan.

The report discovered that only the “less-resource-intensive” approach to water usage kept water demand at a relatively flat growth rate over the next 45 years.  Based on the CMAP projections of a 38% increase in population to 2050, water demand would go up, but only by 7.24% from current usage.  If the current trends of water usage continue, by 2050 the region will be consuming 36% more water than today.  And if the more resource intensive practices are followed, consumption will increase 64% and literally threaten adequate water supplies for the region just beyond the Lake Michigan water service areas.

The Water Plan is thorough, but more study needs to be done.  To read the entire Plan go to the following website:  www.cmap.illinois.gov/watersupply/default.aspx.
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